



Viewpoint Lessons of the Israeli-Palestinian Conflict for Public Health: The Case of the COVID-19 Vaccination Gap

Yara Dahdal¹, Nadav Davidovitch², Michael Gilmont³, Javier Lezaun⁴, Maya Negev^{5,*}, Deborah Sandler^{6,7} and Mohammed Shaheen⁸

- ¹ Nature Palestine Society, Ramallah 9993900, Palestine; yaradahdal@gmail.com
- ² School of Public Health, Faculty of Health Sciences, Ben Gurion University of the Negev, Beer Sheva 84105, Israel; nadavd@bgu.ac.il
- ³ Institute for Science, Innovation and Society, Oxford Martin School, University of Oxford, Oxford OX2 6PN, UK; michael.gilmont@insis.ox.ac.uk
- ⁴ Institute for Science, Innovation and Society, School of Anthropology and Museum Ethnography, University of Oxford, Oxford OX2 6PN, UK; javier.lezaun@insis.ox.ac.uk
- ⁵ School of Public Health, University of Haifa, Haifa 31905, Israel
- ⁶ Arava Institute for Environmental Studies, Kibbutz Ketura, Hevel Eilot 88840, Israel; deborah.sandler1@gmail.com
- ⁷ Oxford Martin School, University of Oxford, Oxford OX1 3BD, UK
- ⁸ Damour for Community Development, Ramallah 6063139, Palestine; mshaheen2009@gmail.com
- Correspondence: mnegev@univ.haifa.ac.il

Abstract: In early 2020, the COVID-19 pandemic revealed a faceless, non-adversarial threat that endangered Israelis and Palestinians with the same ferocity. However, the capacities of the health systems to address it were not equal, with Israel more equipped for the outbreak with infrastructure, resources, manpower and later, vaccines. The pandemic demonstrated the life-saving benefits of cooperation and the self-defeating harms brought by non-cooperation. These trends are explored here by an international team of public health and environmental scholars, including those from different sides of the Israeli–Palestinian conflict. This article explores the importance of recognizing the Israeli and Palestinian jurisdictions as a single epidemiological unit, and illustrates how doing so is a pragmatic positioning that can serve self-interest. We demonstrate how despite political shocks precipitating non-cooperation, there has been a recurrent tendency towards limited cooperation. The paper concludes with lessons over the need for reframing public health as a potential bridge, the need for structural changes creating sustainable platforms for accelerated transboundary cooperation to enable the steady management of current and future public and environmental health crises regardless of dynamic political crises, and the importance of civil society and international organizations in forging collaboration in advance of governmental engagement.

Keywords: conflict; COVID-19; climate change; one epidemiological unit; MENA; Israel; Palestine; cooperation; non-cooperation; health systems

1. Epidemiological Co-Dependencies and Political Divides

In June 2021, when the COVID-19 vaccination rate in Israel was above 60%, and in Palestine below 10%, the two governments signed an agreement to transfer vaccines from Israel to the Palestinian Authority. This transfer was defined as a loan, which would be repaid with a shipment of vaccines which the Palestinian Authority was due to receive in the future. When the vaccines arrived from Israel, they were found to have a short expire date. They were returned by the Palestinian Authority, and the original agreement was cancelled [1]. This incident came to exemplify the lack of trust between the two entities, even when fundamental values for both parties, such as human rights and public health, are at stake. In order to effectively protect both populations, as is the case with much public health management [2], the pandemic required a degree of trust between Israeli



Citation: Dahdal, Y.; Davidovitch, N.; Gilmont, M.; Lezaun, J.; Negev, M.; Sandler, D.; Shaheen, M. Lessons of the Israeli-Palestinian Conflict for Public Health: The Case of the COVID-19 Vaccination Gap. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health* **2021**, *18*, 11292. https://doi.org/10.3390/ ijerph182111292

Academic Editor: Paul B. Tchounwou

Received: 15 July 2021 Accepted: 20 September 2021 Published: 27 October 2021

Publisher's Note: MDPI stays neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.



Copyright: © 2021 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (https:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by/ 4.0/). and Palestinian officials, as well as concerted and consistent cooperation amidst tense and shifting political conditions. Since the pandemic started in March 2020, a limited degree of cooperation has taken place between the governments, public health authorities and non-governmental organizations (NGOs). This has included the exchange of epidemiological information and disease outbreak data, lessons on medical management, transfer of vaccines, and the vaccination of cross-border populations. However, these examples of co-ordination have unfolded against a background of periods of diplomatic disengagement and also overt war. This non-cooperation has not only stunted progress in the control of COVID-19, but also increased the magnitude of the task at hand, by creating information gaps, facilitating the spread of disease, delaying the roll-out of the vaccines, and diverting political attention from the task of pandemic management. COVID-19 has therefore demonstrated the life-saving benefits of cooperation and the self-defeating harms brought by non-cooperation. These trends are explored here by an international team of public health and environmental scholars, including those from different sides of the Israeli–Palestinian conflict.

The political tension is manifested, among other things, by Israeli control over Palestinian borders, movement and land. These are crucial aspects for any pandemic control, on top of imbalance of power, inequity of resources and a stressed, fragmented Palestinian healthcare system. These characteristics make cooperation more difficult and unpredictable. The initial cross-border response to the crisis offered unexpected examples of ad hoc assistance between the Israeli Government and the Palestinian Authority, underpinned by the severity of the threat [3,4]. Starting in March 2020, this included limited exchanges of medical supplies, funding and medical training. As a result of strict national policies across the region, and a degree of cooperation between the parties, the infection rates were kept relatively low (less than 100 new reported cases per country [5]) in both Israel and the Palestinian territories, which contained the impact of the virus. In July 2020, however, the Trump administration plan for the region and the subsequent announcement by the Israeli Government to proceed to the annexation of 30% of the West Bank led the Palestinian Authority to boycott any kind of cross-border cooperation, including urgent activities focused on managing the pandemic, thus, ending a cautiously hopeful period of pragmatic cross-border cooperation.

The failures precipitated by this breakdown in cooperation were brought into focus in late 2020 by the stark contrast between the immunization rates of the Israeli and Palestinian populations, still evident at the time of writing (see Figure 1). The vaccination gap brought into sharp relief the challenge of sustaining joint efforts in a region that is unified by shared epidemiological risks and realities but remains chronically divided by long-standing political conflicts [6]. While Israel has offered the world an example of a rapid and effective vaccine roll-out, across the border vaccination rates among Palestinians within the West Bank and Gaza have continued to lag. There have been unheeded calls on both sides to create or allow minimal spaces of collaboration to safeguard the health of all the citizens in what are effectively deeply interconnected [7].

Share of people fully vaccinated against COVID-19 Share of people only partly vaccinated against COVID-19 Israel 60% 7.6%

Share of people vaccinated against COVID-19, Jul 13, 2021 This data is only available for countries which report the breakdown of doses administered by first and second



Resumption of cooperation in early 2021 included the transshipment of vaccines into Gaza and the West Bank, and vaccination of Palestinian workers living in the West Bank working in Israel. This period of cooperation was again stalled in May 2021. By the time of the outbreak of the violent May 2021 conflict, most of the eligible Israeli population was vaccinated, compared to a fraction of the Palestinian population (60% vs. 5% first doses [6]), leaving a significant element of the regional population vulnerable to continued COVID-19 spread. The lessons of COVID-19 cooperation and non-cooperation are important not only for management of the current pandemic, but also for informing management of future health and environment-related risks, compounded by climate change [9], where cooperative management will be required to protect the entire population of the region, regardless of the transient state of politics. This would require providing significant support to Palestinians in building the capacity of their healthcare system, and providing more control over their jurisdictions, movement and resources. Such support would also enhance trust and achieve more equitable and sustainable cooperation between the two sides. Under current arrangements, the gross economic disparity and power between the two sides will result in an ineffective regional immunization. Consequently, the regional population immunity will remain a distant prospect, opening up several opportunities for the virus to continue to spread and mutate [10].

Cooperation between Israel and the Palestinian Authority, their medical and public health services, with particular reference to preventive measures to combat the spread of epidemics, should be based on human rights declarations, public health considerations and international legal duties. Moreover, there is precedent for regional health management and treating the region as a single epidemiological unit. Between the 1967 war and the 1995 Oslo Accords, health services in the West Bank and the Gaza Strip were the responsibility of the Israeli civil administration, as the occupying power. During this period, Israel recognized the importance of routinely vaccinating the Palestinians, both to meet its responsibilities under international law and for its own self-interest. This was the case, most noticeably, for maternal and child vaccination programs. The public health benefits of these policies were evident. The control of poliomyelitis, for example, was only achieved in the 1970s once Israeli ramped up inoculations in the West Bank and Gaza Strip [11]. In-contrast, political unrest in Syria led to the re-emergence of tuberculosis, cutaneous leishmaniasis,



polio, cholera, and measles in the country as well as in neighboring Turkey, Lebanon, Jordan and Iraq [12]. Similarly, the political unrest in Afghanistan and Pakistan hindered polio eradication efforts [13]. Likewise, civil war and political unrest in different African countries facilitated the spread of Ebola [14].

Even after the Oslo Accords devolved public health responsibilities to the Palestinian Authority, examples of effective coordination continued to show the value of treating Israel and Palestine as one epidemiological unit. In 2009, the Israeli civilian administration assisted in Palestinian immunization efforts to control H1N1 (swine flu) by facilitating the transfer of 25,000 vaccine doses donated by the International Committee of the Red Cross. The COVID-19 crisis has, however, revealed the shortcomings of ad hoc coordination, and the limits that lack of progress on the underlying political conflict places on the prospects for governmental and non-governmental cooperation. Regardless of legal disputes over the Palestinian Authority's health obligations under the Oslo Accords and Israel's responsibilities as an occupying power under the Fourth Geneva Convention, it is evident that both Palestinian and Israeli citizens have an enlightened self-interest in effective transboundary control of COVID-19 and indeed any other, present or emerging, infectious disease [15].

Despite the devolution of public health responsibilities to the Palestinian Authority, Israel retains a significant level of control that can determine the ability of Palestinians to protect their own health. According to the Oslo Accords, for example, all medical supplies, including vaccines, must be licensed by the Israeli government before reaching the Palestinians. Lack of Palestinian control over their borders has resulted in multiple delays in the roll-out of vaccines; an early shipment of Russian Sputnik V vaccines was delayed entry to Gaza by Israel in February 2021, as supplies got caught up in the wider political conflict [16]. Palestinian challenges are compounded by a limited cold storage infrastructure, including only one suitable freezer in the West Bank.

Likewise, inadequate information sharing between Israel and the Palestinian Authority has been an unnecessary and damaging factor. Sharing clinical epidemiological data, including on emerging variants of concerns, should be of mutual interest for both Israelis and Palestinians. The benefits of information sharing were evident during the initial phase of the pandemic response, but it became another victim of the deteriorating political situation. Subsequent pressure from the international community, and from within Israel itself, has recently led to a resumption of cooperation on this and other fronts. In March 2021, Israel transferred 5000 vaccines to the Palestinian Authority, and had vaccinated Palestinians detained in Israeli prisons, and 105,000 Palestinians working in Israel [17]. In February 2021, a survey conducted by the Palestinian Ministry of Health, the Palestinian National Institute of Public Health, and the Palestinian Center Bureau of Statistics showed that 40% of the Palestinian population had coronavirus related antibodies [18]. As of March 2021, the Palestinian Authority has started a concerted vaccination drive, including provision of further vaccine doses through COVAX that have been transferred successfully via Israeli ports [19]. By late June, 482,000 Palestinians had had at least one dose of vaccine, of which 65,000 were in Gaza, which significantly lags the West Bank in vaccination rates (Palestinian Ministry of Health data, 28 June 2021). UAE-sponsored vaccine supplies have also entered Gaza via the Egyptian border, demonstrating the importance of wider regional cooperation in managing the pandemic. The one million doses of Israel's ageing Pfizer stock of vaccines that were included in the June 2021 vaccination swap deal, announced between the Israeli and Palestinian governments, were a promising means to increase the vaccination rates in the West Bank. However, the cancellation of the deal is testament to the mistrust between the two governments [1].

Arab-Israelis, comprising approximately 20% of the population in Israel, have played a role in helping Palestinians and providing a platform for coordination between the two sides. In December 2020, 12 Arab-Israeli doctors from "Physicians for human rights in Israel" visited Gaza for three days, focusing on urgent cases that had been side-lined as COVID-19 patients filled local hospitals [20]. Arab-Israelis make up 17% of doctors, 25% of nurses, and 50% of pharmacists in Israel and therefore have an important role to play in fostering regional cooperation in public health [21].

2. Conclusions

The COVID-19 pandemic has brought national health systems and economies to the brink, as governments all around the world struggled to contain the virus and safeguard the wellbeing of their populations. In Israel and Palestine, the virus has also brought into stark focus the impact of long-standing political conflict and policy shortcomings on the ability of both governments to mount effective public health action. As a result, the pandemic has exacerbated chronic forms of precarity in those groups that are most vulnerable in the ongoing conflict. Yet Israel and Palestine are too intertwined and interconnected to exist in separate epidemiological realities. An effective pandemic response required greater integration of regional politics, policies and resources.

The impact of COVID-19 and the vaccination roll out has clearly illustrated the shortand long-term risks posed by the lack of effective cooperation. The authors are not so naïve as to expect that protracted political conflict and chronic policy challenges will suddenly disappear in the face of a common threat, even one as acute and systemic as the COVID-19 pandemic. However, we suggest that the cross-border nature of infectious diseases is a wakeup call for politicians and health policymakers to consider the political determinants of health more prominently. While it is now widely accepted that social determinants have a crucial role in shaping our health, we are much less engaged in a better understanding of what shapes those social determinants. The importance of cross-border considerations, and the politics that shape them, must be taken more seriously when framing policymaking and research, for example involving stakeholders from all sides in coordinating a health emergency response and building sustainable structures to enable it. We expect all parties to draw a series of useful lessons from their current predicament. This would help improve our collective response to the current crisis and create the basis for more effective action that will help mitigate looming health and environmental crises we face in the future. It is telling that despite the political shocks of recent months and the seemingly intractable political obstacles, there has been a progressive, if slow-moving, shift towards cooperation between Israeli and Palestinian institutions, even if driven primarily by enlightened self-interest.

Recommendations

We propose the following lessons can be drawn:

- Policymakers and politicians need to respect and protect the basic human right to health of all people in the region, regardless of their nationality or background. They need to acknowledge that regional political and economic imbalances compromise the efforts to protect the health and wellbeing of their own people.
- 2. Health systems in the region, especially public health systems, need to accelerate current plans to integrate cross-sectoral cooperation within and across countries, in order to build a more resilient capacity to anticipate, mitigate and respond to current and future crises. This includes regionalizing and globalizing health and climate change strategies, strengthening dialogue and cooperation among state and non-state actors at different levels of governance. The pandemic has demonstrated that even wealthy countries are unable to secure the health of their populations without effective and equitable cross-border cooperation.
- 3. To this end, and despite the protracted conflict, Israelis, Palestinians and their neighbors need to build a sustainable regional coordination program and/or channel of dialogue independent of, and resilient to, fluctuations in political conditions. The program should be focused on research and improved strategic responses into national and regional planning for various aspects of public health and medicine. Its scope should include sharing information, research findings, experiences and competencies, clinical aspects, technology and resources (including vaccines) to better manage current and future public health crises. Such a program should be composed of health

care and operational professionals, with support from the WHO, and should draw upon the tangible gains seen from cooperation early in the pandemic.

- 4. In situations of chronic political conflict, such as that between Palestinians and Israelis, scientists, public health professionals, human rights advocates and other non-state actors need not wait for their governments to initiate cooperation. In fact, civil society on both sides of the border must work together to redouble cross-border efforts in order to offset the obvious political barriers to achieving universal access to health and security.
- 5. International organizations including United Nations, World Health Organization, Red Cross, and Doctors Without Borders,) have an important role to play in bridging the collaboration gap among scientists and professionals in the two countries. This includes advocacy for evidence-based policies and programs that address the inseparably intertwined public and environmental health of the people in the region. Such international assistance can have a significant effect in ameliorating the effects of an acute and seemingly intractable political conflict.
- 6. In cases of pandemic breakouts, the Palestinian Authority should have the power to make independent decisions to allow quick access to vaccines and relevant supporting infrastructures. These actions can be facilitated by international organizations.
- 7. None of the above recommendations will work without acknowledging the lack of trust and its negative implications for containing a pandemic such as COVID-19. International organizations, governments and health policymakers should work to build the cross-border trust that is the foundation of any collaboration, particularly in conflict zones.

Author Contributions: All the listed authors were involved in the conceptualization, literature review, methodology and formal analysis. Original paper structure codified by M.G., political context drafted by D.S. Original full paper drafting was by Y.D., with additional data and context by N.D. and M.N., and conclusions by M.S. following discussion with all the authors. Further writing, review and editing was led by M.S. and J.L., coordinated by Y.D. and M.G. (who coordinated submission), with input and deliberation from all authors via email and VC calls. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding: This work did not receive any direct funding support from the public, not for profit, or commercial sectors. M.G., J.L. and D.S. are supported by the Oxford Martin Program on Transboundary Resource Management (University of Oxford). D.S. is has also received support from the Arava Institute Track II Environmental Forum.

Institutional Review Board Statement: Not Applicable.

Informed Consent Statement: Not Applicable.

Data Availability Statement: This study did not report any data.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

References

- BBC. COVID: Palestinians Cancel Vaccine Swap Deal with Israel. Available online: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middleeast-57525252 (accessed on 6 July 2021).
- Hermesh, B.; Rosenthal, A.; Davidovitch, N. The cycle of distrust in health policy and behaviour: Lessons learned from the Negev Bedouin. *PLoS ONE* 2020, 15, e0237734. [CrossRef]
- 3. Herzog, M.; al-Omari, G. *Coronavirus on the Israeli-Palestinian Scene*; PolicyWatch 3307 and 3311; The Washington Institute: Washington, DC, USA, 2020.
- Sandler, D.; Herzog, M.; al-Omari, G. Integrating Regional Climate Change Risks into Israel's National Security Agenda: Time for a Paradigm Shift. In *INSS Special Issue: Environment, Climate and National Security: A New Frontier for Israel*; The Institute for National Security Studies: Tel Aviv, Israel, 2021; pp. 79–101.
- 5. Worldometers. 2020. Available online: https://www.worldometers.info/ (accessed on 26 August 2021).

- Negev, M.; Dahdal, Y.; Khreis, H.; Hochman, A.; Shaheen, M.; Jaghbir, M.T.A.; Alpert, P.; Levine, H.; Davidovitch, N. Regional lessons from the COVID-19 outbreak in the Middle East: From infectious diseases to climate change adaptation. *Sci. Total Environ.* 2021, *768*, 144434. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- ASPHER. The right to COVID-19 Vaccination Must be Extended to Palestinians, ASPHER Statement. Produced on behalf of the ASPHER COVID-19 Task Force. 2021. Available online: https://www.aspher.org/download/639/aspher_statement_covid-19 _vaccination_palestine.pdf (accessed on 19 July 2021).
- 8. Our World in Data. COVID-19 Data Explorer. 2021. Available online: https://ourworldindata.org/coronavirus-data-explorer (accessed on 19 July 2021).
- 9. Leilieveld, J.; Proestos, Y.; Hadjinicolaou, P.; Tanarhte, M.; Tyrlis, E.; Zittis, G. Strongly increasing heat extremes in the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) in the 21st Century. *Clim. Change* **2016**, *137*, 245–260. [CrossRef]
- 10. Davidovitch, N.; Bruch, J. Israelis, Demand Palestinians Get Vaccinated, Too or the Pandemic Won't End. Available online: https://www.haaretz.com/middle-east-news/.premium-israelis-demand-palestinians-get-vaccinated-too-or-the-pandemicwon-t-end-1.9580772 (accessed on 2 March 2021).
- 11. Goldblum, N.; Gerichter, C.B.; Tulchinsky, T.H.; Melnick, J.L. Poliomyelitis control in Israel, the West Bank and Gaza Strip: Changing strategies with the goal of eradication in an endemic area. *Bull. World Health Organ.* **1994**, *72*, 783–796. [PubMed]
- 12. Ozaras, R.; Leblebicioglu, H.; Sunbul, M.; Tabak, F.; Balkan, I.I.; Yemisen, M.; Sencan, I.; Ozturk, R. The Syrian conflict and infectious diseases. *Expert Rev. Anti-Infect. Ther.* **2016**, *14*, 547–555. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 13. Suk, J.E.; van Cangh, T.; Beaute, J.; Bartels, C.; Tsolova, S.; Pharris, A.; Coitti, M.; Semenza, J.C. The Interconnected and cross-border nature of risks posed by infectious diseases. *Glob. Health Action* **2014**, *7*, 11. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 14. The Politics Behind the Ebola Crisis. Available online: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/232-the-politics-behind-the-ebola-crisis.pdf. (accessed on 19 July 2021).
- UN Office of the High Commissioner on Human Rights. UN Experts Call on Israel to Ensure Equal Access to COVID-19 Vaccines for Palestinians. Available online: https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=2665 5&LangID=E (accessed on 18 March 2021).
- 16. Associated Press. After Delay, Israel Allows Vaccines into Hamas-Run Gaza. Available online: https://apnews.com/article/ israel-health-coronavirus-pandemic-west-bank-gaza-strip-74da17fc337ce6e9812f05c9e0d0461f (accessed on 18 March 2021).
- 17. Haaretz. Israel Vaccinated 105,000 Palestinian Workers against COVID with First Done. Available online: https://www. haaretz.com/israel-news/israel-vaccinated-105-000-palestinian-workers-against-covid-with-first-dose-1.9632346 (accessed on 14 May 2021).
- Boxerman, A. Survey finds 40% of Palestinians Have Coronavirus Antibodies. Available online: https://www.timesofisrael.com/ survey-finds-40-of-palestinians-have-coronavirus-antibodies/ (accessed on 18 March 2021).
- 19. Reuters. First Batch of COVAX-Supplied Vaccines Arrives for Palestinians. Available online: https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-health-coronavirus-palestinians-vacci-idUSKBN2B91G0 (accessed on 18 March 2021).
- The Times of Israel. Israeli Medical Delegation Enters Gaza to Provide Essential COVID-19 Care. 3 December 2020. Available online: https://www.timesofisrael.com/israeli-medical-delegation-heads-to-gaza-to-provide-essential-care/ (accessed on 18 March 2021).
- 21. Haaretz. Arab Israelis Fight Coronavirus as First-Class Doctors but Second-Class Citizens. Available online: https://www.haaretz. com/israel-news/.premium-arabs-in-israel-fight-pandemic-as-first-class-doctors-but-second-class-citizens-1.8681493 (accessed on 18 March 2021).